



Actuarial valuation as at December 31, 2024 for funding purposes – Filing Valuation Report

Report prepared on September 15, 2025

Registration number: Saskatchewan and Canada Revenue Agency #0355321

Table of contents

Executive Summary	1
Introduction	2
Section 1 – Actuarial opinion	4
Section 2 – Going-concern funded status	6
Section 3 – Solvency and hypothetical wind-up funded status	8
Section 4 – Normal cost and amortization payments	10
Section 5 – Annuities Funded Status	13
Section 6 – Additional disclosures	14
Section 7 – Impact of Pension Increase	18
Appendix A – Going-concern actuarial basis	21
Appendix B – Solvency and hypothetical wind-up actuarial basis	29
Appendix C – Assets	34
Appendix D – Membership data	39
Appendix E – Summary of Plan Provisions	45
Appendix F – Administrator certification	51
Appendix G – Terms of engagement	52



Executive Summary

Table ES.1 – Summary of Valuation Results

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Going-Concern Funded Status		
Actuarial value of assets	3,926,463,000	3,637,789,000
Best-estimate actuarial liabilities	2,589,455,000	2,411,165,000
Explicit margin reserve	517,891,000	482,233,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability)	819,117,000	744,391,000
Going-concern funded ratio	126.4%	125.7%
Solvency Funded Status		
Solvency assets	4,055,010,000	3,581,190,000
Solvency liabilities	3,005,165,000	2,887,285,000
Solvency surplus (unfunded liability)	1,049,845,000	693,905,000
Solvency ratio	134.9%	124.0%
Contribution Requirements		
Best-estimate normal cost	14.52%	14.20%
Normal cost margin	2.90%	2.84%
Special payments	0.00%	0.00%
Total contribution requirements	17.42%	17.04%
Expected member contributions	9.17%	9.18%
Expected employer contributions	9.17%	9.18%
Excess contributions (funding deficiency)	0.92%	1.32%

Introduction

This report presents the results of the actuarial valuation as at December 31, 2024 of the Municipal Employees' Pension Plan ("Plan"). Plannera Pensions and Benefits and the Municipal Employee's Pension Commission (collectively called the "Commission") retained the services of TELUS Health to perform this actuarial valuation. The last complete valuation that was filed with the Financial and Consumer Affairs Authority of Saskatchewan and the Canada Revenue Agency was performed as at December 31, 2023.

This report was prepared for Plannera Pensions and Benefits, the Municipal Employees' Pension Commission, the Financial and Consumer Affairs Authority of Saskatchewan and the Canada Revenue Agency for the following purposes:

- · to determine the funded status of the Plan on a going-concern basis;
- to determine the funded status of the Plan on both solvency and hypothetical wind-up bases; and
- to estimate the member and employer contributions required under the Plan during the period from this valuation date up to the next valuation in accordance with *The Pension Benefits Act*, 1992; and
- to provide the information and actuarial opinion required by *The Pension Benefits Act, 1992* and the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).

Changes since last valuation

There have been no amendments to the Plan that impact member benefits since the last valuation.

In 2025, the Commission reviewed and approved changes to their policy for providing indexing on annuities underwritten by the Plan. These changes resulted in retroactive increases to the annuities that were not reflected in the membership data at the valuation date. The impact of this is not material to the valuation results and, as such, this will be reflected in the next valuation.

In September 2025, the Commission approved providing a one-time ad-hoc pension increase of 3.92% effective January 1, 2026. This increase is based on the increase in the 12-month average consumer price index for Saskatchewan from July 2023 to July 2025. The pension increase will be applied to all pensions in pay for January 2026, excluding the annuitants from the former plan and excess contributions, and prorated for pensions started in 2024 and 2025. The estimated impact of the pension increase is included in Section 7 of this report.

The solvency and hypothetical wind-up bases have been updated to reflect market conditions as at the valuation date. In addition, changes were made to the actuarial assumptions on the going-concern basis.

Terms of engagement

This report takes into account discussions with the Commission on the terms of engagement. These terms are summarized in Appendix G attached hereto.

Restriction on use of this report

This report was prepared for Plannera Pensions and Benefits and the Municipal Employees' Pension Commission. It will also be filed with the Financial and Consumer Affairs Authority of Saskatchewan and the Canada Revenue Agency. Neither this report nor any of its contents may be distributed, published, made available or relied upon by any other person, without the express written permission of TELUS Health, unless and only to the extent otherwise provided by applicable law.

Section 1 – Actuarial opinion

This opinion is given with respect to the Municipal Employees' Pension Plan, registration number 0355321 (Saskatchewan). We performed a valuation of the Plan as at December 31, 2024, based on the Plan provisions and data as at that date. The Commission has confirmed that, between December 31, 2024 and the date of this report, no subsequent events, modifications or extraordinary changes to the membership or the Plan that would materially affect the results of this actuarial valuation have occurred, except as indicated in this report.

We hereby certify that, in our opinion, as at December 31, 2024:

- The Plan is fully funded on the going-concern basis. The actuarial value of the assets exceeds the actuarial liabilities (including the explicit margin reserve) by \$819,117,000. The funded ratio after the explicit margin reserve is 126.4%.
- The Plan is fully funded on the solvency basis. The value of assets exceeds the actuarial liabilities by \$1,049.845.000.
- The Plan assets would have been higher than the actuarial liabilities by \$1,049,845,000 if the Plan had been wound up on the valuation date.
- The solvency ratio of the Plan, as defined under the *Pensions Benefits Act, 1992*, is equal to 134.9%.
- The total normal cost (including the normal cost margin) is 17.42% of covered payroll (17.12% for General Members and 23.24% for Designated Members). Both members and employers contribute equal amounts (9.00% for General Members and 12.50% for Designated Members) with a total of 18.34% of covered payroll. The current contribution rates are estimated to exceed the total normal cost by 0.92% of covered payroll.
- The minimum amortization payments are nil since there is no going-concern deficit and the Plan is not subject to solvency funding rules under *The Pension Benefits Act*, 1992.
- The Plan has sufficient reserves to support a one-time ad-hoc pension increase of 3.92% to retired members and survivors of the Plan.
- The current contribution rates are eligible contributions under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) and the Plan does not have an excess surplus based on the contribution eligibility basis valuation.
- These contributions conform to the eligibility requirement of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) if contributed within
 the fiscal year or remitted within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year. They also conform to *The Pension Benefits Act*, 1992. The Pension Benefits Act, 1992 requires that the normal cost, the amortization payments
 and the employee contributions be remitted to the fund monthly, within 30 days of the month to which they
 pertain.

In our opinion, for the purposes of this report:

• The membership data on which the valuation is based are sufficient and reliable for the purposes of the valuation.

- The assumptions are appropriate for the purposes of the valuation.
- · The methods employed in the valuation are appropriate for the purposes of the valuation.

This report has been prepared, and our opinion given, in accordance with accepted actuarial practice in Canada.

The assumptions that form the going-concern basis used in this report were reasonable at the time this actuarial valuation report was prepared and contributions were determined.

This actuarial valuation was performed in accordance with the going-concern and solvency standards prescribed under the *Pension Benefits Act*, 1992.

The calculations in the actuarial valuation report have been prepared in accordance with subsection 147.2(2) of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).

These recommendations and opinions are given exclusively from a financial viewpoint. This valuation report does not constitute a legal opinion on the rights and duties of the Plan administrator, the Commission or the members over the pension fund.

Actuarial valuation results are only estimates. Actuarial valuations are performed based on assumptions and methods that are in accordance with sound actuarial principles. Emerging experience differing from these assumptions may result in gains or losses, which may affect future contribution levels. These gains or losses will be revealed in future actuarial valuations.

The next actuarial valuation is anticipated to be performed not later than as at December 31, 2027.

The undersigned are available to provide supplementary information and explanation, as appropriate, concerning this report.

Douglas J. Stafford

Fellow, Canadian Institute of Actuaries

Henry Yuen

Fellow, Canadian Institute of Actuaries

TELUS Health 768 Seymour Street, 11th Floor Vancouver, BC V6B 3K9

September 15, 2025

Section 2 – Going-concern funded status

Going-concern funded status

The funded status of the Plan on the going-concern basis is determined by comparing the actuarial value of the assets to the actuarial liabilities. The actuarial liabilities are based on the benefits earned up to the valuation date assuming the Plan continues indefinitely.

Table 2.1 - Going-concern funded status

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
	\$	\$
Actuarial value of assets		
Market value	4,065,602,000	3,591,143,000
Asset smoothing adjustment	(139,139,000)	46,646,000
Total	3,926,463,000	3,637,789,000
Actuarial liabilities		
Active general members	1,041,362,000	983,752,000
Active designated members	92,988,000	89,192,000
Disabled members	35,793,000	32,605,000
Retired members	1,190,219,000	1,098,254,000
Survivors	72,598,000	70,225,000
Annuitants from former plan and excess contributions	7,196,000	7,319,000
Deferred members	100,867,000	92,279,000
Pending terminations	43,694,000	33,593,000
Transfer deficiency holdbacks	11,000	11,000
Liability reserve ¹ (future disabled accruals)	4,727,000	3,935,000
Total	2,589,455,000	2,411,165,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) before explicit margin reserve	1,337,008,000	1,226,624,000
Funding ratio before explicit margin reserve	151.6%	150.9%
Explicit margin reserve ²	517,891,000	482,233,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) after explicit margin reserve	819,117,000	744,391,000
Funded ratio after explicit margin reserve	126.4%	125.7%

¹ A liability reserve for expected accruals after the valuation date is included for disabled members.

² The explicit margin reserve is the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern liabilities and the going-concern surplus.

Reconciliation of going-concern funded status

The table below describes the change in the Plan's going-concern funded status since the last valuation:

Table 2.2 – Reconciliation of going-concern funded status

	\$	\$
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) as at December 31, 2023 (before explicit margin reserve)		1,226,624,000
Expected changes in funded status		
Interest on surplus (unfunded liability)	77,278,000	
Excess contributions/(Contribution holiday) (with interest)	31,400,000	
Total		108,678,000
Expected surplus (unfunded liability) as at December 31, 2024		1,335,302,000
Actuarial gains (losses) due to the following factors		
Investment return on actuarial value of assets	258,480,000	
Asset smoothing	(188,723,000)	
Salary, YMPE, pension limit increases	(6,471,000)	
Data adjustments	5,460,000	
Retirements	4,832,000	
Mortality	2,852,000	
Terminations	1,342,000	
Disability	(1,314,000)	
Other factors	2,569,000	
Total		79,027,000
Other gains (losses)		
Changes in actuarial assumptions		
Change in mortality projection scale	(47,443,000)	
Change in interest on member contributions	(446,000)	
Change in valuation discount rate	(29,432,000)	
• Total		(77,321,000)
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) as at December 31, 2024 (before explicit margin reserve)		1,337,008,000
Explicit margin reserve		(517,891,000)
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) as at December 31, 2024 (after explicit margin reserve)		819,117,000

Section 3 – Solvency and hypothetical wind-up funded status

Solvency funded status

A solvency valuation is a hypothetical valuation prescribed by the *Pensions Benefits Act, 1992*. It imposes a floor on required contributions and a ceiling on what may be transferred out of the pension fund upon termination of membership. A solvency valuation may differ from the valuation required on plan wind-up.

Table 3.1 – Solvency funded status

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
	\$	\$
Solvency assets		
Market value of assets	4,065,602,000	3,591,143,000
Provision for expenses	(10,592,000)	(9,953,000)
Total	4,055,010,000	3,581,190,000
Solvency liabilities		
Active general members	1,238,297,000	1,197,025,000
Active designated members	110,639,000	105,148,000
Disabled members	39,492,000	37,210,000
Retired members	1,341,009,000	1,290,423,000
Survivors	77,516,000	79,691,000
Annuitants from former plan and excess contributions	7,394,000	8,026,000
Deferred members	134,524,000	126,108,000
Pending terminations	56,283,000	43,643,000
Transfer deficiency holdbacks	11,000	11,000
Total	3,005,165,000	2,887,285,000
Assets less liabilities on the solvency basis	1,049,845,000	693,905,000
Solvency ratio	134.9%	124.0%

Hypothetical wind-up funded status

Since all benefits have been valued, if the Plan had been liquidated as at December 31, 2024 and assuming that the asset liquidation value had been equal to the market value, the hypothetical wind-up funded status would have been similar to the solvency funded status shown in table 3.1.

Solvency ratio

The solvency ratio is equal to the ratio of the assets to the liabilities on the solvency basis as indicated in table 3.1.

Section 4 – Normal cost and amortization payments

Total contributions

The table below summarizes the estimated going-concern cost of pension benefits being earned in the twelvemonth period after the valuation date (the normal cost) and the expected contributions.

Table 4.1 - Normal Cost

	As at December 31, 2024		As at Dece	ember 31, 2023
	\$	% of payroll	\$	% of payroll
General members				
Best-estimate normal cost	93,704,000	14.27	87,248,000	13.94
Normal cost margin ¹	18,741,000	2.85	17,450,000	2.79
Expected member contributions	59,103,000	9.00	56,321,000	9.00
Expected employer contributions	59,103,000	9.00	56,321,000	9.00
Excess contributions (funding deficiency)	5,761,000	0.88	7,944,000	1.27
Total payroll (pensionable earnings)	656,699,000		625,794,000	
Designated members				
Best-estimate normal cost	6,491,000	19.37	6,440,000	18.83
Normal cost margin ¹	1,298,000	3.87	1,288,000	3.77
Expected member contributions	4,189,000	12.50	4,275,000	12.50
Expected employer contributions	4,189,000	12.50	4,275,000	12.50
Excess contributions (funding deficiency)	589,000	1.76	822,000	2.40
Total payroll (pensionable earnings)	33,513,000		34,200,000	
Total				
Best-estimate normal cost	100,195,000	14.52	93,688,000	14.20
Normal cost margin ¹	20,039,000	2.90	18,738,000	2.84
Expected member contributions	63,292,000	9.17	60,596,000	9.18
Expected employer contributions	63,292,000	9.17	60,596,000	9.18
Excess contributions (funding deficiency)	6,350,000	0.92	8,766,000	1.32
Total payroll (pensionable earnings)	690,212,000		659,994,000	

¹ The explicit margin reserve is the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern normal cost and the contribution excess.

Reconciliation of normal cost

The factors contributing to the change in the normal cost are shown below:

Table 4.2 – Reconciliation of normal cost

	% of payroll
Normal cost as at December 31, 2023	14.20
Demographic changes	(0.09)
Changes in actuarial assumptions	0.41
Normal cost as at December 31, 2024	14.52

Amortization payments

The minimum amortization payments are nil since there is no going-concern deficit and the Plan is not subject to solvency funding rules under *The Pension Benefits Act, 1992*.

Generally, when a solvency deficiency exists, *The Pension Benefits Act, 1992* prescribes that special contributions be made to amortize the solvency deficiency over, at most, five years. However, as the Plan is classified as a "Specified Plan" under this Act, these solvency funding requirements do not apply to the Plan, and consequently no such additional solvency funding is required. This Act does require disclosure of the minimum special contributions that would be required if the Plan was not a Specified Plan.

If the Plan was not a Specified Plan, the minimum special contributions required to amortize the Plan's solvency deficiency in accordance with *The Pension Benefits Act*, 1992 would be nil since there is no solvency deficiency at the valuation date.

Eligibility of Contributions

Under the provisions of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada), employer contributions must not exceed the maximum "eligible contribution". Eligible contributions may be determined based on an actuarial valuation that includes anticipated cost-of-living adjustments where the terms of a pension plan do not require that those adjustments be made, but it is reasonable to expect that they will be made.

As the Commission has periodically granted ad-hoc pension increases to retired members and survivors and intends to continue to do so when the Plan is sufficiently well funded, it is reasonable to expect that such cost-of-living adjustments will be made in the future. Accordingly, for determining the maximum eligible contribution, we have conducted a valuation on a "contribution eligibility basis". The liabilities and normal cost under this basis were determined using same assumptions and methods as the going-concern actuarial basis, with the exception that ad-hoc indexing equal to 50% of inflation is assumed to be granted in every future year.

The following table shows a comparison of the funded status on the going-concern basis and the contribution eligibility basis.

Table 4.3 – Comparison of going-concern liabilities and contribution eligibility liabilities

	Going-concern basis	Contribution eligibility basis
	\$	\$
Actuarial value of assets	3,926,463,000	3,926,463,000
Actuarial liabilities	2,589,455,000	2,848,886,000
Explicit margin reserve	517,891,000	569,777,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) after explicit margin reserve	819,117,000	507,800,000
Funded ratio after explicit margin reserve	126.4%	114.9%

The following table shows a comparison of the normal cost and the expected contributions on the going-concern basis and the contribution eligibility basis.

Table 4.4 - Comparison of going-concern normal cost and contribution eligibility normal cost

	Going-concern basis		oncern basis Contribution eligil	
	\$	% of payroll	\$	% of payroll
Best estimate normal cost	100,195,000	14.52	109,640,000	15.88
Normal cost margin	20,039,000	2.90	16,944,000	2.46
Expected contributions	126,584,000	18.34	126,584,000	18.34
Excess contributions (funding deficiency)	6,350,000	0.92	_	_

As of the valuation date, the funded ratio is less than 125% under the contribution eligibility basis and the Plan does not have an excess surplus. Further, the expected contributions do not exceed the normal cost (including the normal cost margin) on the contribution eligibility basis. Accordingly, the contributions recommended in the report are eligible contributions under the Income Tax Act (Canada).

Section 5 – Annuities Funded Status

The Plan has a subset of liabilities for annuities underwritten by the Plan. The following tables show the split of assets and liabilities between the annuities and the remainder of the Plan on both going-concern and solvency bases.

Table 5.1 - Going-Concern Funded Status

As at December 31, 2024	Defined benefit	Annuities	Total
	\$	\$	\$
Actuarial value of assets			
Market value	4,050,994,000	14,608,000	4,065,602,000
Asset smoothing adjustment	(138,639,000)	(500,000)	(139,139,000)
Total	3,912,355,000	14,108,000	3,926,463,000
Actuarial liabilities	2,582,259,000	7,196,000	2,589,455,000
Explicit margin reserve ¹	516,452,000	1,439,000	517,891,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability)	813,644,000	5,473,000	819,117,000

¹ The explicit margin reserve is the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern liabilities and the going-concern surplus.

Table 5.2 - Solvency Funded Status

As at December 31, 2024	Defined benefit	Annuities	Total
	\$	\$	\$
Actuarial value of assets			
Market value	4,050,994,000	14,608,000	4,065,602,000
Provision for expenses	(10,355,000)	(237,000)	(10,592,000)
Total	4,040,639,000	14,371,000	4,055,010,000
Solvency liabilities	2,997,771,000	7,394,000	3,005,165,000
Assets less liabilities	1,042,868,000	6,977,000	1,049,845,000

Section 6 – Additional disclosures

Plausible adverse scenarios

The following table illustrates the impact of certain plausible adverse scenarios on the going-concern liabilities and corresponding funded status. The scenarios have been applied and reported on separately. All liability and normal cost amounts shown in this section are on a best estimate basis, excluding any explicit margins.

Table 6.1 - Plausible adverse scenarios impact on going-concern basis

	Dec. 31, 2024	Interest rate risk	Deterioration of asset values	Longevity risk	Reduction in contributions
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Market value of assets	4,065,602,000	4,211,557,000	3,749,298,000	4,065,602,000	4,065,602,000
Actuarial value of assets	3,926,463,000	3,955,654,000	3,863,202,000	3,926,463,000	3,926,463,000
Actuarial liabilities	2,589,455,000	2,665,335,000	2,589,455,000	2,698,955,000	2,589,455,000
Assets less liabilities on the going-concern basis (funded status)	1,337,008,000	1,290,319,000	1,273,747,000	1,227,508,000	1,337,008,000
Impact on funded status	_	(46,689,000)	(63,261,000)	(109,500,000)	_
Best-estimate normal cost	100,195,000	104,373,000	100,195,000	102,850,000	87,813,000
Expected member and employer contributions	126,584,000	126,584,000	126,584,000	126,584,000	107,596,000
Excess contributions/(funding deficiency)	26,389,000	22,211,000	26,389,000	23,734,000	19,783,000
Impact on contribution adequacy	_	(4,187,000)	_	(2,655,000)	(6,606,000)

Description of the plausible adverse scenarios

Interest rate risk

Based on the outcome with a 1 in 10 likelihood of occurrence under our economic model, yields on fixed income assets are assumed to decrease by 113 basis points immediately, leading to a 21 basis-point decrease in the discount rate.

In valuing the effect of this change on the Plan assets, the impact of the interest rate risk was restricted to the asset classes deemed to be fixed income investments, and results in a 12.0% increase on the market value of the affected portfolio, which translates into a 3.6% increase on the market value of the portfolio as a whole.

All other assumptions and methods used for this valuation were maintained, and no compensating adjustments were made.

Deterioration of asset values

Based on the outcome with a 1 in 10 likelihood of occurrence under our economic model, return-seeking asset values were assumed to decrease by 11.1% immediately, resulting in a 7.8% decrease on the market value of the total portfolio. No changes to going concern actuarial liabilities and the normal cost were considered under this scenario. All other assumptions and methods used for this valuation were maintained.

Longevity risk

To test the impact of a life expectancy increase of 5-10% for all ages over the current assumption on the going concern actuarial liabilities and the normal cost, a 3-year setback was applied to all mortality rates. All other assumptions and methods used for this valuation were maintained.

Reduction in contribution

The pensionable earnings were assumed to decrease by 15%. In addition, all active members were assumed to be 0.5 years older resulting in an increase in the best-estimate normal cost as a percentage of pensionable earnings. No changes to going-concern actuarial liabilities were considered under this scenario. All other assumptions and methods used for this valuation were maintained.

Sensitivity analysis on the going-concern basis

The table below illustrates the effect of 1% decrease in the discount rate on the going-concern actuarial liabilities (including the discount rate assumed to apply to lump sum payments). With the exception of the discount rate, all other assumptions and methods used for this valuation were maintained.

Table 6.2 - Sensitivity of actuarial liabilities on the going-concern basis

	December 31, 2024	Discount rate 1% lower
	\$	\$
Actuarial liabilities	2,589,455,000	2,950,792,000
Increase in actuarial liabilities		361,337,000

Sensitivity analysis of the normal cost on the going-concern basis

The table below illustrates the effect on the normal cost of using a discount rate 1% lower than the one used for the going-concern valuation (including the discount rate assumed to apply to lump sum payments). All other assumptions and methods, as used in this valuation, were maintained.

Table 6.3 – Sensitivity of normal cost on the going-concern basis

	As at December 31, 2024			Discount rate 1% lower
	\$	% of payroll	\$	% of payroll
Normal cost	100,195,000	14.52	120,093,000	17.40
Increase in normal cost			19,898,000	2.88

Sensitivity analysis on the solvency basis

The table below illustrates the effect on the actuarial liabilities of using discount rates 1% lower than those used for the solvency valuation. All other assumptions and methods, as used in this valuation, were maintained.

Table 6.4 – Sensitivity of actuarial liabilities on the solvency basis

	December 31, 2024	Discount rate 1% lower
	\$	\$
Actuarial liabilities	3,005,165,000	3,399,855,000
Increase in actuarial liabilities		394,690,000

Incremental cost on the solvency basis

The incremental cost on the solvency basis represents the present value of the expected aggregate change in the solvency liabilities from December 31, 2024 to December 31, 2027, adjusted for expected benefit payments in the inter-valuation period. This incremental cost is \$341,520,000 as at December 31, 2024 and it may be distributed as follows:

Table 6.5 - Incremental cost

Plan year	Incremental cost
	\$
2025	116,580,000
2026	114,644,000
2027	110,296,000

Section 7 – Impact of Pension Increase

Pension Increase for Retired Members

The Commission approved providing a one-time ad-hoc pension increase to retired members and survivors of the Plan of 3.92% effective January 1, 2026. This increase is based on the increase in the 12-month average consumer price index for Saskatchewan from July 2023 to July 2025. The pension increase will be applied to all pensions in pay for January 2026, excluding the annuitants from the former plan and excess contributions, and prorated for pensions started in 2024 and 2025.

This section discloses the financial impact of a 3.92% increase of pension for retired members and survivors on the going-concern and solvency bases as at December 31, 2024. The actual financial impact will be reflected in the next actuarial report.

Impact on the Going-Concern Basis

The table below represents the impact of providing a 3.92% increase to the pension-in-payment for retired members and survivors as at December 31, 2024 on the going-concern basis. For comparison, the results as at December 31, 2024 without the increase are also provided.

Table 7.1 – Going-Concern Funded Status

	December 31, 2024 After Pension Increase	December 31, 2024 Before Pension Increase
	\$	\$
Actuarial value of assets		
Market value	4,065,602,000	4,065,602,000
Asset smoothing adjustment	(139,139,000)	(139,139,000)
Total	3,926,463,000	3,926,463,000
Actuarial liabilities		
Active general members	1,041,362,000	1,041,362,000
Active designated members	92,988,000	92,988,000
Disabled members	35,793,000	35,793,000
Retired members	1,236,876,000	1,190,219,000
Survivors	75,444,000	72,598,000
Annuitants from former plan and excess contributions	7,196,000	7,196,000
Deferred members	100,867,000	100,867,000
Pending terminations	43,694,000	43,694,000
Transfer deficiency holdbacks	11,000	11,000
Liability reserve ¹ (future disabled accruals)	4,727,000	4,727,000
Total	2,638,958,000	2,589,455,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) before explicit margin reserve	1,287,505,000	1,337,008,000
Funded ratio before explicit margin reserve	148.8%	151.6%
Explicit margin reserve ¹	527,792,000	517,891,000
Actuarial surplus (unfunded liability) after explicit margin reserve	759,713,000	819,117,000
Funded ratio after explicit margin reserve	124.0%	126.4%

¹ The explicit margin reserve is the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern liabilities and the going-concern surplus.

Impact on the Solvency Basis

The table below represents the impact of providing a 3.92% increase to the pension-in-payment for retired members and survivors as at December 31, 2024 on the solvency basis. For comparison, the results as at December 31, 2024 without the increase are also provided.

Table 7.2 – Solvency Funded Status

	December 31, 2024 After Pension Increase	December 31, 2024 Before Pension Increase
	\$	\$
Solvency assets		
Market value of assets	4,065,602,000	4,065,602,000
Provision for expenses	(10,592,000)	(10,592,000)
Total	4,055,010,000	4,055,010,000
Solvency liabilities		
Active general members	1,238,297,000	1,238,297,000
Active designated members	110,639,000	110,639,000
Disabled members	39,492,000	39,492,000
Retired members	1,393,577,000	1,341,009,000
Survivors	80,555,000	77,516,000
Annuitants from former plan and excess contributions	7,394,000	7,394,000
Deferred members	134,524,000	134,524,000
Pending terminations	56,283,000	56,283,000
Transfer deficiency holdbacks	11,000	11,000
Total	3,060,722,000	3,005,165,000
Assets less liabilities on the solvency basis	994,238,000	1,049,845,000
Solvency ratio	132.5%	134.9%

Appendix A – Going-concern actuarial basis

Asset valuation method

The actuarial value of the assets used to determine the going-concern funded status is based on a valuation method that smooths out short-term market fluctuations over a 5-year period. This method consists of subtracting from the market value of assets, adjusted for amounts payable and receivable, as at the valuation date, an amount equal to:

- a. 80% of the difference between the actual market value and the expected market value as at December 31, 2024, plus
- b. 60% of the difference between the actual market value and the expected market value as at December 31, 2023, plus
- c. 40% of the difference between the actual market value and the expected market value as at December 31, 2022, plus
- d. 20% of the difference between the actual market value and the expected market value as at December 31, 2021.

Expected investment earnings are calculated by assuming that the fund's assets at the beginning of the Plan year and cash flows during the Plan year will generate a return that is equivalent to the going-concern valuation discount rate. The resulting actuarial value of the assets is subject to lower and upper limits of 90% and 110% of the market value of assets. This method is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

Actuarial cost method

The actuarial liabilities and the normal cost on the going-concern basis were calculated using the projected accrued benefit (or projected unit credit) actuarial cost method.

The actuarial liabilities are equal to the actuarial present value of benefits earned by members for service prior to the valuation date, taking into account the assumptions as indicated hereafter.

For disabled members, the actuarial liabilities include a reserve equal to the present value of benefits expected to be earned by disabled members for service after the valuation date.

An explicit margin reserve is included in the actuarial liabilities equal to the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern liabilities and the going-concern surplus, in accordance with the Plan's Funding Policy.

The normal cost is equal to the actuarial present value of benefits expected to be earned by members in the year following the valuation date. Normal cost has been shown as a mid-year figure.

An explicit margin is included in the going-concern normal cost equal to the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern normal cost and the contribution excess, in accordance with the Plan's Funding Policy.

The valuation method for determining the actuarial liabilities and the normal cost is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

Additional liabilities were held in respect of the "50% cost sharing rule" by projecting required contribution balances to future dates and comparing such balances with projected benefits calculated using the lump sum assumptions described in Table A.1.

We assumed that all members who have reached the retirement age assumption would retire immediately. For normal cost calculation purposes, we did not include the actuarial present value of benefits that would have accrued if these members would have continued their membership in the Plan in the year following the valuation date. This method is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

The ratio of the total normal cost to the covered payroll for the period will tend to stabilize over time if the demographic characteristics of the active members remain stable. All other things being equal, an increase in the average age of the active members will result in an increase in this ratio.

For valuation purposes, the age used is the age on the date of the nearest birthday. However, to determine eligibility for benefits, the exact age was used. These methods are the same as those used in the last valuation.

Actuarial assumptions

The main actuarial assumptions used in the going-concern valuation are summarized in the following table. Some assumptions used in this valuation are different from those used in the previous valuation. For comparison purposes, the assumptions used in the last valuation are also included in the table. All rates and percentages are annualized unless otherwise noted.

Table A.1 - Going-concern actuarial assumptions

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Discount rate		
Regular	6.2%	6.3%
Lump sum transfers	4.5%	4.5%
Inflation	2.0%	2.0%
YMPE/ITA limit increases	2.7%	2.7%
Increases in pensionable earnings		
Base	2.7%	2.7%
Merit and promotion	Variable by service (see Table A.3)	Variable by service (see Table A.3)
Interest credited on employee contributions	2.7%	2.5%

Table A.1 – Going-concern actuarial assumptions (continued)

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Mortality		
Regular	CPM2014Priv Table with generational projection using improvement scale MI-2024 and pension size adjustment factors (1.05/0.90 for male/female)	CPM2014Priv Table with generational projection using improvement scale CPM-B and pension size adjustment factors (1.05/0.90 for male/female)
Lump sum transfers	CPM2014 Table with generational projection using improvement scale CPM-B	CPM2014 Table with generational projection using improvement scale CPM-B
Termination (membership)	Variable by age (see Table A.4) 60% elect lump sum transfer	Variable by age (see Table A.4) 60% elect lump sum transfer
Disability	None	None
Retirement		
General members	Variable by age (see table A.5)	Variable by age (see table A.5)
Designated members	40% each year between earliest unreduced date and age 65; 100% at age 65	40% each year between earliest unreduced date and age 65; 100% at age 65
% with eligible survivors	80%	80%
Difference in age between spouses	Males 3 years older than females	Males 3 years older than females
Provision for expenses		
Investment expenses	Included in discount rate	Included in discount rate
Non-investment expenses	Included in discount rate	Included in discount rate

Difference in age between spouses and % with eligible survivors

The assumptions of the age difference between spouses and eligible survivor percentages are used only for members who are not retirees. For retirees, information about the marital status of each individual and the actual age of the spouse, if any, were used.

Choice of assumptions

The assumptions have been reviewed in light of current economic conditions.

Inflation rates

As stated in its monetary policy, the Bank of Canada aims to keep inflation at the 2% target, i.e. the midpoint of the 1% to 3% inflation-control target range. Given historical increases in consumer prices in Canada, the rates expected by the market, portfolio managers' expectations and the Bank of Canada policy, an expected rate of inflation of 2% has been retained.

Discount rate - regular

The elements considered in the development of the discount rate assumption for going-concern purposes are summarized in the table below:

Table A.2 - Discount rate

	%
Expected inflation	2.0
Expected real return	4.0
Value added for rebalancing and diversification effect	0.6
Value added for active management	0.4
Expected expenses	
Passive management fees	(0.1)
Additional fees for active management	(0.4)
Administration fees	(0.3)
Best-estimate discount rate	6.2
Margin for adverse deviations	_
Going-concern discount rate	6.2

The expected real return was estimated using our expected real returns for applicable asset classes taking into account the target asset mix as outlined under the Plan's investment policy.

The return assumptions for bonds have been determined mainly (but not totally) on current market conditions while the return assumptions for equities are based more on long-term expectations.

Portfolio rebalancing will affect the portfolio's expected long-term return. In other words, realigning portfolio's weightings to the target determined in the investment policy from time to time will have an impact on the long-term return. The impact of portfolio rebalancing depends on its frequency, the weightings between asset classes, the level of diversification in the portfolio and the investment horizon. The expected return is also influenced by the level of diversification of the portfolio (this is independent of rebalancing). The expected impact of rebalancing and diversification on the portfolio's return (weighted average of returns of asset classes) was estimated on the basis of a log-normal distribution.

A provision has been considered in the discount rate to take into account the added value associated with active management. Note that this provision has been limited to the estimated fees corresponding to active management.

The discount rate has been adjusted to take into account fees related to asset management and plan administration. Passive investment management expenses are based on average fees charged by index fund managers for each applicable asset class obtained by survey, to which custodial fees have been added. If applicable, for alternative asset classes for which passive investment management fees are not available, and considering the low materiality of this assumption, it is assumed that the average passive investment fees of the other asset classes of the pension fund applies. To determine the active management fees, those average fees are then deducted from the total asset management fees which are based on actual plan experience. The total asset management fees include investment administration, rebalancing, transaction, and custodial fees relating to the management of assets.

Discount rate - lump sum transfers

Members that terminate employment prior to retirement are provided with an option to receive a Commuted Value transfer that is determined using prescribed rates. A discount rate of 4.5% has been chosen to value these liabilities. The rate was determined using the ultimate prescribed discount rate for lump sum Commuted Values as at December 31, 2024.

YMPE/ITA limit increases

The assumption reflects the best estimate of future price inflation of 2.0% plus an allowance of 0.7% per annum for the effects of real economic growth and productivity gains.

Increases in pensionable earnings

The pensionable earnings increase assumption reflects the best estimate of future price inflation of 2.0% plus an allowance of 0.7% per annum for the effects of real economic growth and productivity gains, plus a merit and promotion scale that varies by service, as shown in the table below.

Table A.3 - Annual Merit and Promotion Rates

Year of service	General Members	Designated Members
≤5	2.0%	3.0%
6-10	1.5%	2.0%
11-15	1.0%	1.0%
16-20	0.5%	0.5%
>20	0.0%	0.0%

A review of the data for the last valuation indicates that the above merit and promotion scale continues to reasonably reflect relative salary levels for the membership in aggregate.

Interest credited on employee contributions

Interest is credited on member contributions with the rate credited by chartered banks on five-year personal fixed term deposits. We have assumed this interest rate is consistent with the return assumption on T-Bills plus 0.5% per annum.

Mortality

On March 27, 2014, the Practice Council and Committee on Pension Plan Financial Reporting of the Canadian Institute of Actuaries released a revised educational note on the selection of mortality assumptions for pension plan actuarial valuations. The document provided a detailed guidance on the Plan characteristics that the Actuary may review to ensure that the assumptions used are appropriate.

A mortality study was performed in 2020 for the Plan. The new mortality study demonstrated that the best estimate of the current mortality of the Plan members is the 2014 CPM Private Sector Mortality Table, with base mortality rates adjusted by 105% for males and by 90% for females.

For this valuation, we have estimated future mortality improvements through the use of the new mortality projection scale (MI-2024) as outlined in the research report "Mortality Improvements Research: Report to the Canadian Institute of Actuaries' Project Oversight Group" issued in April 2024. This report represents the latest research on mortality improvements in Canada. For the prior valuation, the CPM-B Improvement Scale was used.

In addition, we have incorporated the CPM Combined Mortality Table with the CPM-B projection scale in cases where a member is expected to receive a Commuted Value transfer upon termination instead of a monthly pension. This mortality assumption is consistent with the mortality assumption used for the calculation of Commuted Values effective on the valuation date. The previous valuation used the same assumption.

Termination (membership)

A member's benefit entitlement under the Plan is affected by whether the member terminates employment prior to retirement for reasons other than death. In order to account for this in the calculation of the actuarial liability, an assumption regarding the probability that a member will terminate employment for reasons other than death has been made. The termination rates are based on an experience study that was performed in 2023. These rates are the same as those used in the previous valuation.

The sample termination rates are summarized in the table below. Disabled members are assumed not to terminate membership prior to retirement.

Table A.4 - Sample Termination Rates

Age	General Members	Designated Members
20	20.9%	15.4%
25	16.4%	11.6%
30	12.4%	7.9%
35	10.4%	4.9%
40	8.9%	3.6%
45	7.6%	3.2%
50	7.5%	2.4%
55	7.5%	0.9%
60	7.5%	0.0%
>64	0.0%	0.0%

Based on the termination study, we have assumed that 60% of active members who are assumed to terminate before the earliest retirement age will elect a commuted value transfer and the remaining 40% will elect a deferred pension. Those assumed to elect a commuted value transfer are valued using the assumptions described above.

Disability

No assumption has been made for future disabilities as the impact is considered not material. The same assumption was used in the previous valuation.

Retirement

The retirement rates are based on an experience study that was performed in 2023. These rates are the same as those used in the previous valuation.

The retirement rates for General members have been summarized in the table below.

Table A.5 - Retirement Rates for General active members

Age	Eligible for Reduced Retirement	Eligible for Unreduced Retirement
<59	10%	15%
60	10%	20%
61-64	15%	20%
65-70	N/A	50%
71	N/A	100%

Designated active members are assumed to retire at the rate of 40% each year between their earliest unreduced retirement date and age 65, any remaining members retiring at age 65.

Disabled members are assumed to retire at the rate of 100% at their earliest unreduced retirement date. This assumption has not changed since the previous valuation.

Deferred and pending members are assumed to retire at their earliest reduced or unreduced date, with any applicable reductions. These dates and pension amounts were included in the data.

Proportion with eligible survivors

These assumptions are relevant to the valuation of benefits since there is a subsidized joint and survivor benefit available for members with a spouse. For non-retirees, it has been assumed that 80% of members will have a spouse at retirement. This assumption remains unchanged from the previous valuation. For retirees, information about the marital status of each individual, if any, were used.

Difference in age between spouses

These assumptions are relevant to the valuation of benefits since there is a subsidized joint and survivor benefit available for members with a spouse. For non-retirees, it has been assumed that males are assumed to be 3 years older than females. This assumption remains unchanged from the previous valuation. For retirees, information about the actual age of the spouse, if any, were used.

Future Credited Service

Active members are assumed to accrue future credited service at the same rate as accrued in 2024. This assumption is unchanged from the previous valuation.

For those members that are currently disabled, some members have the option to contribute to the Plan and continue to accrue contributory service. We have assumed that members will continue to earn full credited service each year in the future until retirement at the earliest unreduced age if they are currently contributing to the Plan. Otherwise, we assume no future service accrual for disabled members who are currently not contributing to the Plan. The leave type in the membership data indicates whether a disabled member is currently contributing to the Plan. The liability associated with the future service accrual for disabled members has been held as a liability reserve.

Vesting

All active members are assumed to be fully vested in their pension entitlements. The same assumption was used in the previous valuation.

Margins and provisions for adverse deviations

As defined in the terms of engagement, all assumptions are best estimates and no margins or provisions for adverse deviations has been included in any of the assumptions.

Appendix B – Solvency and hypothetical windup actuarial basis

Asset valuation method

The actuarial value of the assets used to determine the solvency and hypothetical wind-up funded status is equal to the market value of assets, adjusted for amounts payable and receivable, minus a provision for expenses. This valuation method is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

Actuarial cost method

The solvency liabilities are determined using the accrued benefit (or unit credit) actuarial cost method. The solvency liabilities are equal to the actuarial present value of all benefits earned by members for service prior to the valuation date assuming the Plan is wound up on the valuation date. This method is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

Additional liabilities were held in respect of the "50% cost sharing rule" by comparing required contribution balances with accrued benefits. This method is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

For valuation purposes, the age used is the age on the date of the nearest birthday. However, to determine eligibility for benefits, the exact age was used. These methods are the same as those used in the last valuation.

Actuarial assumptions

The main actuarial assumptions used in the solvency and hypothetical wind-up valuations correspond to those prescribed by the applicable legislation.

These assumptions are summarized in the following table. For comparison purposes, the assumptions used in the last valuation are also included. All rates and percentages are annualized unless otherwise noted.

Table B.1 – Solvency and hypothetical wind-up actuarial assumptions

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023	
Discount rates (settlement by transfer of values)	3.9% for 10 years and 4.5% thereafter	4.5% for 10 years and 4.5% thereafter	
Discount rates (settlement by purchase of annuities)	4.7%		
Discount rates (settlement by purchase of indexed annuities)	1.5%		
Mortality	CPM2014 Table with generational projection using improvement scale CPM-B	CPM2014 Table with generational projection using improvement scale CPM-B	
Termination (membership)	Terminate with full vesting	Terminate with full vesting	
Retirement			
Active and disabled members (settlement by transfer of values)	50% at age that produces the highest lump sum value and 50% at earliest unreduced retirement age	50% at age that produces the highest lump sum value and 50% at earliest unreduced retirement age	
Active and disabled members (settlement by purchase of annuities)	Age that produces the highest pension benefit value	Age that produces the highest pension benefit value	
Deferred vested members	Age that produces the highest lump sum value	Age that produces the highest lump sum value	
Retired members and beneficiaries	Not applicable	Not applicable	
% with eligible survivors			
Non-retired members	80%	80%	
Retired member	Actual martial status	Actual martial status	
Difference in age between spouses			
Non-retired members	Males 3 years older	Males 3 years older	
Retired member	Actual age	Actual age	
Provision for expenses	\$10,592,000 (\$349 per member)	\$9,953,000 (\$342 per member)	

Table B.1 – Solvency and hypothetical wind-up actuarial assumptions (continued)

	-	
	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Settlement method		
Active and deferred members less than age 54	100% transfer value	100% transfer value
All other members	100% annuity purchase	100% annuity purchase

Average salaries

The average salaries were provided in the data.

Termination scenario

The termination scenario used in the solvency and hypothetical wind-up valuations includes the following assumptions:

- · Plan wind-up would not result from insolvency of all employers.
- · All assets could be realized at their reported market value.

This approach is the same as the one used in the last valuation.

Margin for adverse deviations

As specified by the Standards of Practice of the Canadian Institute of Actuaries, the solvency assumptions do not include a margin for adverse deviations.

Choice of assumptions

Settlement of benefits

The assumptions used to value the members' benefits settled by a lump sum transfer are in accordance with the Plan provisions, the applicable legislation as well as the Canadian Institute of Actuaries' Standards of Practice for pension commuted values.

The assumptions used to value the benefits of members and beneficiaries settled by the purchase of annuities with an insurance company are in conformity with the most recent educational note and other relevant guidance prepared by the Canadian Institute of Actuaries. These assumptions are based on an estimate of the premium that would be required by an insurer to guarantee payment of the pensions. The duration of the liabilities expected to be settled through the purchase of non-indexed annuities is equal to 10.3 years.

We have assumed that the benefits would be settled through a single annuity purchase regardless of any capacity constraints within the Canadian group annuity purchase market. However, given the size of the assumed purchase, it is believed that it would not be practical to actually settle the liabilities in this manner. In case of actual wind-up, other alternatives may have to be contemplated, some of which may require regulatory approval or even a legislative change.

Provision for fees

Allowance has been made for administrative, actuarial and legal costs which would be incurred if the Plan were to be wound up, based on sufficient and reliable data. It is assumed that the wind-up date, the calculation date and the settlement date are coincident. Expenses related to the resolution of surplus and deficit issues are not taken into account. The amount of expenses is only an approximation and may differ significantly from real expenses incurred on plan wind-up, for example, in case of litigation, bankruptcy and eventual replacement by a third-party administrator.

Incremental cost

The incremental cost on the solvency basis is based on the actuarial method and assumptions described below.

The method used to calculate the incremental cost may be described as follows:

1. Present value of expected benefit payments between December 31, 2024 and December 31, 2027, discounted to December 31, 2024;

Plus

2. Projected solvency liabilities as at December 31, 2027, discounted to December 31, 2024;

Less

3. Solvency liabilities as at December 31, 2024.

The projected liabilities as at December 31, 2027 take into account:

- accrual of service to December 31, 2027;
- expected changes in benefits to December 31, 2027; and
- projection of pensionable earnings to December 31, 2027.

The actuarial assumptions used to calculate the incremental cost may be described as follows:

- The assumptions used to calculate the expected benefit payments in item 1. above and service accruals, projected changes in benefits and projected changes in the pensionable earnings in item 2. above correspond to those used in the going concern valuation as at December 31, 2024.
- The assumptions used to calculate the projected solvency liabilities as at December 31, 2027 in item 2. above
 correspond to those used for the solvency valuation as at December 31, 2024, taking into account the method
 of settlement applicable to each member as at December 31, 2027.

However, we assume that the discount rates remain at the levels applicable as at December 31, 2024 and that the select period is reset as at December 31, 2027 for discount rate assumptions that are select and ultimate.

We also assume that the Standards of Practice for the calculation of commuted values and the guidance for estimated annuity purchase costs in effect as at December 31, 2024 remain in effect as at December 31, 2027.

- The projected solvency liabilities as at December 31, 2027 in item 2. above is calculated using the same postulated scenario as is used for the solvency valuation as at December 31, 2024.
- The rates used to discount items 1. and 2. above from December 31, 2027 to December 31, 2024 correspond to those used for the solvency valuation as at December 31, 2024. However, these rates are adjusted to take into account the applicable method of settlement applicable to each member as at December 31, 2027.
- It has been assumed that new entrants will replace decremented members so that the number of active members as at December 31, 2027 is the same as at the valuation date.

Table B.2 - New Entrants Profile as at December 31, 2024

	General Members	Designated Members
Age	38.3 years	34.7 years
Percentage male/female	36%/64%	89%/11%
Part-time ratio	52%	75%
Annualized pension earnings	\$44,000	\$75,000

• Future new entrants' salary is assumed to increase by the YMPE increase assumption under the going-concern basis.

Appendix C – Assets

Source of information

All information pertaining to the assets has been extracted from the financial statements provided by Plannera Pensions and Benefits. There was no indication of any problem with the assets in the financial statements.

Tests have been performed to ensure that contributions, benefits payments and investment earnings were reasonable.

Statement of net assets (market value)

The following table shows the asset allocation as at December 31, 2024. For comparison purposes, the asset allocation as at December 31, 2023 is also shown.

Table C.1 - Net assets (market value)

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
	\$	\$
Assets		
Investments		
 Cash and short term 	94,378,000	89,881,000
• Bonds	377,353,000	351,424,000
• Equities	1,646,549,000	1,455,530,000
Infrastructure	605,546,000	450,565,000
Private equity	409,657,000	348,522,000
Private Credit	33,646,000	17,028,000
 Pooled Funds 	887,171,000	861,572,000
Farmland	11,730,000	_
Net accounts payable and receivables	(428,000)	16,621,000
Net assets in the financial statements	4,065,602,000	3,591,143,000

The following table shows the asset mix as at December 31, 2024.

Table C.2 – Asset mix by asset class

Asset classes	Lower bound	Target Dec. 31, 2024	High bound
	%	%	%
Canadian Bonds – Short-term	0.0	2.0	5.0
Canadian Bonds – Corporate	6.5	10.0	13.5
Canadian Bonds – Long-term Core Plus	11.0	18.0	25.0
Canadian Equities	1.0	5.0	9.0
Global Equities – Core	5.0	11.0	17.0
Global Equities – Low Volatility	5.0	11.0	17.0
US Equities – Small Cap	1.0	2.0	4.0
Non-North American Equities – Small Cap	1.0	2.0	4.0
Emerging Markets Equities	3.0	5.0	7.0
Real Estate	3.0	5.0	8.0
Infrastructure	5.0	15.0	20.0
Private Equity	1.0	5.0	10.0
Private Credit	0.0	5.0	10.0
Farmland	0.0	4.0	8.0
Total		100.0	

Changes in net assets

The following table shows changes affecting the assets during the inter-valuation period, based on market values.

Table C.3 – Reconciliation

Table C.3 – Reconciliation	
	2024
	\$
Net assets – beginning of period	3,591,143,000
Increase in assets	
Contributions	
 Employee (current service) 	67,284,000
 Employer (current service) 	67,208,000
Transfers-in	901,000
 Arrears contributions and interest 	27,000
Total	135,420,000
Investment income	75,318,000
Net change in fair value of investments	461,109,000
Total	671,847,000
Decrease in assets	
Benefits paid	
 Pensions in payment 	115,386,000
 Transfer and refunds 	29,983,000
• Total	145,369,000
Expenses	52,019,000
Total	197,388,000
Net assets – end of period	4,065,602,000

Actuarial value of assets - Going concern basis

The calculation of the assets on the going concern basis (smoothing of fluctuations over a 5-year period) is as follows:

Table C.4 - Actuarial value of assets - Going concern basis

Year	Investment G/(L)
	\$
2020	248,304,000
2021	186,491,000
2022	(464,693,000)
2023	134,890,000
2024	258,479,000

Asset smoothing adjustment

The actuarial value of assets includes an adjustment by applying an averaging method that stabilizes short-term fluctuations in the market value of the plan assets, calculated over a period of 5 years.

Table C.5 – Asset smoothing adjustment

	December 31, 2024
	\$
Less 1/5 of investment gain in 2021	37,298,000
Less ² / ₅ of investment gain in 2022	(185,877,000)
Less ³ / ₅ of investment gain in 2023	80,934,000
Less ⁴ / ₅ of investment gain in 2024	206,783,000
Total asset smoothing adjustment	139,139,000
Actuarial value of assets	3,926,463,000
% of market value	96.58%

Return on assets

The annual rates of return achieved on assets, after investment management fees and other fees charged to the fund, are as follows:

Table C.6 - Return on assets after expenses

Year	Market Value Basis	Actuarial Value Basis
	%	%
2020	14.65	9.45
2021	11.33	10.09
2022	(7.45)	6.64
2023	10.65	8.00
2024	13.51	8.20

Appendix D – Membership data

Description of membership data

Our valuation is based on data provided to us by Plannera Pensions and Benefits and was compiled as at December 31, 2024. We have taken the following steps to review the data to ensure sufficiency and reliability:

- the records of each member were reconciled with the data of the previous valuation, and the results of this
 reconciliation were submitted to Plannera Pensions and Benefits;
- the contributions and pensions paid since the last valuation shown in the financial statements were compared with the equivalent values drawn from the data;
- a reconciliation was performed in order to follow the changes in the number of active members, retirees and vested members; and
- basic data checks were performed to ensure that age, salary and service data were reasonable for the purposes of the valuation.

Summary of membership data

The following tables were prepared using data provided by Plannera Pensions and Benefits regarding the Plan's active members, retirees and former members.

The average pension amounts are based on the number of members who have those pensions. If the number of members with the relevant pension is fewer than the total number of members, the number of members with the relevant pension is shown in the brackets next to the average pension.

Table D.1 – Summary of membership data

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Active members - General		
Number	16,700	16,109
Percent female	65.6%	65.3%
Average full-time equivalent earnings	\$51,166	\$49,807
Average years of eligibility service	7.2	7.4
Average years of pensionable service	6.4	6.6
Average age	46.1	46.4
Average contributions with interest	\$30,732	\$30,543
Active members - Designated		
Number	322	326
Percent female	11.8%	12.0%
Average full-time equivalent earnings	\$108,028	\$104,278
Average years of eligibility service	11.2	11.2
Average years of pensionable service	11.1	11.1
Average age	41.4	41.4
Average employee required contributions with interest	\$139,656	\$133,263
Disabled members		
Number	363	376
Percent female	62.0%	62.2%
Average full-time equivalent earnings	\$50,781	\$49,532
Average years of eligibility service	10.5	10.1
Average years of pensionable service	9.4	9.0
Average age	54.7	54.7
Deferred members		
Number	2,592	2,608
Average monthly accrued pension	\$446 (2,382)	\$431 (2,394)
Average monthly bridge	\$262 (154)	\$238 (153)
Average age	51.8	51.3
Total excess employee contributions	\$2,549,000	\$2,738,000

Table D.1 – Summary of membership data (continued)

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Pending terminations		
Number	1,915	1,439
Average monthly accrued pension	\$386 (955)	\$393 (786)
Average monthly bridge	\$390 (76)	\$312 (59)
Average age	41.0	41.5
Total refund of contributions	\$10,157,000	\$7,152,000
Pensioners		
Number	6,669	6,415
Average monthly lifetime pension	\$1,240 (6,619)	\$1,222 (6,351)
Average monthly temporary pension	\$3,094 (50)	\$3,152 (64)
Average monthly bridge pension	\$483 (1,172)	\$470 (1,212)
Average age	72.1	71.9
Average period since retirement	10.1	10.0
Survivors		
Number	1,109	1,065
Average monthly lifetime pension	\$689 (987)	\$668 (1,013)
Average monthly temporary pension	\$623 (122)	\$501 (52)
Average monthly bridge	\$294 (23)	\$325 (25)
Average age	77.5	77.3
Average period since retirement	21.2	21.2
Former Plan Pension - Annuitants		
Number	66	82
Average monthly accrued pension	\$296	\$282
Average age	89.2	89.3
Average period since retirement	30.2	29.7
Former Plan Pension - Survivors		
Number	161	172
Average monthly pension	\$253	\$229
Average age	88.8	88.2
Average period since retirement	33.0	32.5

Table D.1 – Summary of membership data (continued)

	December 31, 2024	December 31, 2023
Pension from Excess - Annuitants		
Number	203	231
Average monthly pension	\$124	\$115
Average age	87.9	87.7
Average period since retirement	25.0	24.9
Pension from Excess - Annuitants		
Number	249	278
Average monthly pension	\$54	\$50
Average age	88.4	87.7
Average period since retirement	30.9	30.5
Former members with transfer deficiency holdbacks		
Number	1	1
Average holdback amount	*	*
Average time until payment of holdback	*	*

^{*} Omitted for confidentiality

Table D.2 - Changes in plan membership

	General	Designated	Disabled	Pensioner	Survivor	Deferred	Pending	Total
Members as at December 31, 2023	16,109	326	376	6,415	1,065	2,608	1,439	28,338
New members	2,611	19	1	_	_	_	159	2,790
To general	133	_	(77)	_	_	(1)	(55)	_
To designated	_	1	(1)	_	_	_	_	_
To LTD	(138)	(2)	141	_	_	_	(1)	_
To pensioner	(321)	(10)	(25)	448	_	(65)	(27)	_
To survivor	(2)	_	_	(108)	117	_	(1)	6
To deferred	(51)	(1)	(2)	_	_	133	(79)	_
To pending	(815)	(7)	(22)	(5)	(1)	(5)	855	_
Benefits ended	_	_	_	(13)	(11)	_	_	(24)
Deaths, no survivor	_	_	_	(69)	(60)	_	_	(129)
Paid out	(774)	(4)	(28)	_	_	(77)	(373)	(1,256)
Data adjustments	(52)	_	_	1	(1)	(1)	(2)	(55)
Members as at December 31, 2024	16,700	322	363	6,669	1,109	2,592	1,915	29,670

Table D.2 – Changes in Plan Membership (continued)

	Former plan Pension - Annuitants	Former plan Pension - Survivor	Pension from Excess - Annuitants	Pension from Excess - Survivors	Total
Members as at December 31, 2023	82	172	231	278	763
To survivor	(5)	5	(8)	8	_
Deaths, no survivor	(11)	(16)	(20)	(37)	(84)
Benefits ended	_	_	_	_	_
Members as at December 31, 2024	66	161	203	249	679

Table D.3 - Age/service distribution for active members as at December 31, 2024

Years of		Age										
service		20-24	25-29	30-34	35-39	40-44	45-49	50-54	55-59	60-64	65 and +	Total
0-4	Number	926	839	1,053	1,340	1,308	1,066	776	635	617	393	8,953
1	Average Salary	36,801	44,370	46,112	43,707	44,616	47,493	47,782	50,786	46,861	47,077	45,142
5-9	Number	3	113	236	335	511	502	424	325	313	223	2,985
1	Average Salary	59,869	59,205	59,340	59,103	55,152	53,887	54,178	53,700	54,613	51,913	55,277
10-14	Number		1	69	204	335	360	349	317	273	144	2,052
1	Average Salary		*	66,843	73,682	66,036	61,359	54,001	57,080	57,025	51,691	*
15-19	Number				38	139	224	237	303	264	114	1,319
	Average Salary				66,007	72,722	67,193	56,079	55,374	53,003	54,111	59,059
20-24	Number					32	115	197	204	219	93	860
1	Average Salary					84,040	66,751	64,370	52,457	48,813	49,221	56,995
25-29	Number						27	62	74	85	45	293
,	Average Salary						74,429	73,767	65,723	53,102	52,070	62,469
30-34	Number						1	16	25	62	25	129
1	Average Salary						*	75,097	74,772	62,408	55,345	*
35-39	Number								16	33	22	71
1	Average Salary								103,203	62,477	61,226	71,267
40-44	Number								1	16	11	28
	Average Salary								*	67,037	78,341	*
45-49	Number									4	6	10
	Average Salary									70,327	71,411	70,978
Total	Number	929	953	1,358	1,917	2,325	2,295	2,061	1,900	1,886	1,076	16,700
,	Average Salary	36,876	*	49,464	50,029	52,241	*	53,684	*	51,992	50,773	51,166

^{*} Omitted for confidentiality

Notes:

- The age is computed at the nearest birthday.
- Years of service means the number of years of participation for pension plan purposes, fractional parts being rounded to the lower integer.

Appendix E – Summary of Plan Provisions

The Municipal Employees' Pension Plan (the "Plan") is governed by:

• The Municipal Employees' Pension Act and Regulations

and must comply with:

- The Pension Benefits Act, 1992 and Regulations; and
- The Income Tax Act (Canada) and Regulations.

The following description of the Plan provisions is a summary only. For more complete information, reference should be made to *The Municipal Employees' Pension Act* (the "Act") and Regulations.

Effective Date

July 1, 1973

Eligibility and Membership

A "General Member" is an employee of a participating employer who has joined the Plan and is entitled to benefits, and is not a Designated Member.

A "Designated Member" is a Firefighter or Police Officer designated by their employer who has joined the Plan and is entitled to benefits.

Permanent employees, who are employees employed on an ongoing basis (full-time, part-time, seasonal or who work more than 700 hours in each of two consecutive years), must join the Plan on the date they become an employee.

Non-permanent employees, who are employees on a term or temporary basis with a definite end date, may choose to join the Plan on the date of hire. Non-permanent employees who work at least 700 hours in two consecutive years become permanent employees and must join the Plan immediately. Once an employee has joined the Plan, they remain a member even if their hours of work reduce to less than 700 hours in a year.

Plan members who move from one participating employer to another within 2 years, must immediately rejoin the Plan regardless of the terms of employment with the second employer.

Service

"Continuous Service" is used to determine members' retirement dates. It is the total number of years and portion of years working with a participating employer without a break in service of more than 2 years. Continuous Service is awarded for each pay period that contributions are made to the Plan. For 10-month employees, one year of Continuous Service is awarded if the member works the entire school year.

"Contributory Service" is used to determine members' retirement benefits. It is service for which a member makes contributions to the Plan, including:

- service granted because of a waiting period prior to January 1, 1993 (one-half of the relevant period of service is awarded);
- · leaves of absence for which contributions were made; and

· service that has been purchased by the member.

For 10-month employees, one year of Contributory Service is awarded if the member works full-time for the entire school year. Less than one year of Contributory Service is awarded if the member:

- · works less than full-time during a year; or
- · works full-time for less than the entire year.

Salary

"Salary" is defined as regular remuneration and commissions, but excludes overtime pay and bonuses.

"Highest Average Salary" for members with three years of service is the average of the highest three calendar years of salary, annualized if the member worked less than the whole year or less than full-time during the year. For members with less than three years of service, it is the total salary during the member's period of service divided by the number of years of service, including any fractional year of service.

Employee Contributions

Employee contributions are 9.00% of salary for General Members effective July 1, 2018 and 12.50% of salary for Designated Members for the period from July 1, 2018 to December 31, 2025.

Members can purchase prior service in respect of approved leave, or where contributions were not made. Designated members can also purchase an election to count a period of pre-Designated service as Designated service.

Employer Contributions

The participating employers shall contribute to the Plan such amounts equal to the required employee contributions.

Interest on Employee Contributions

Member contributions are credited with interest at a rate based on the average of the Bank of Canada 5-year Personal Fixed Term deposit rates.

Retirement Dates

Normal Retirement

General Members: the first day of the month immediately following the attainment of age 65.

Designated Members: the first day of the month immediately following the attainment of age 60.

Earliest Unreduced Retirement Date

General Members: the first day of the month immediately following the attainment of:

- · age plus continuous service equals at least 80; or
- age 65.

Designated Members: the first day of the month immediately following the attainment of:

age plus continuous service equals at least 75; or

- · at least 25 years of continuous service; or
- age 55.

Early Retirement

General Members: the first day of the month immediately following the attainment of:

- · at least 15 years of continuous service; and
- age 55.

Designated Members: the first day of the month immediately following the attainment of:

- · age plus continuous service equals at least 70; or
- age 45.

Retirement Pension at Normal Retirement

General Members employed on or after January 1, 1993:

- 1.5% of Highest Average Salary multiplied by the number of years and fractional years of contributory service before January 1, 2001 and on or after January 1, 2006.
- 1.8% of Highest Average Salary multiplied by the number of years and fractional years of contributory service between January 1, 2001 and December 31, 2005

Designated Members employed on or after January 1, 1993:

- 1.7% of Highest Average Salary multiplied by the number of years and fractional years of contributory service before January 1, 2001 and on or after January 1, 2006.
- 2.0% of Highest Average Salary multiplied by the number of years and fractional years of contributory service between January 1, 2001 and December 31, 2005

General Members employed before January 1, 1993:

For service before January 1, 1990 and service between January 1, 2001 and December 31, 2005, a pension for each year of contributory service equal to the greater of:

- 1.3% of Highest Average Salary not in excess of the three year average YMPE plus 2% of Highest Average Salary in excess of the three year average YMPE, and
- 1.8% of Highest Average Salary.

For service on or after January 1, 1990, but excluding years 2001 to 2005, a pension for each year of contributory service equal to the greater of:

- 1.3% of Highest Average Salary not in excess of the three year average YMPE plus 2% of Highest Average Salary in excess of the three year average YMPE, and
- · 1.5% of Highest Average Salary.

Designated Members employed before January 1, 1993:

For service before January 1, 1990 and service between January 1, 2001 and December 31, 2005, a pension for each year of contributory service equal to 2% of Highest Average Salary.

For service on or after January 1, 1990, but excluding years of 2001 to 2005, a pension for each year of contributory service equal to the greater of:

- 1.3% of Highest Average Salary not in excess of the three year average YMPE plus 2% of Highest Average Salary in excess of the three year average YMPE, and
- 1.7% of Highest Average Salary.

Prior to January 1, 2019, retiring members may elect to transfer the commuted value of their monthly retirement pension out of the Plan. On or after January 1, 2019, members eligible for retirement will be required to receive a monthly pension from the Plan.

Retirement Pension at Early Retirement

Pension benefits before age 65: A pension of 2% of Highest Average Salary multiplied by the number of years of contributory service.

Pension benefits on or after age 65: Pension described in the Retirement Pension at Normal Retirement section.

General Members: The pension earned to the date of early retirement is reduced by 0.25% for each complete month prior to the date at which the member could have retired with an unreduced pension. The reduction applies to the lifetime pension and the bridge benefit.

Designated members: The pension earned to the date of early retirement in respect of service up to and including December 31, 1991 is not reduced. The pension earned to the date of early retirement in respect of service after December 31, 1991 is reduced by 0.25% for each complete month prior to the date at which the member's age plus continuous service equals at least 75. The reduction applies to the lifetime pension and the bridge benefit.

Maximum Pension Limits

Pensions are limited at the member's retirement date to the maximums prescribed under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada).

Indexing

There is no indexing provided under the Plan; however, the Commission may grant one-time ad-hoc increases.

Vesting

Benefits vest after 2 years of continuous service.

Termination other than Death or Retirement

For non-vested members, a return of employee contributions with interest.

For vested members terminating employment prior to retirement, an immediate or deferred pension.

Prior to January 1, 2019, upon termination, a member could elect to receive a lump sum that does not exceed one half of the member's accumulated contributions with interest as at December 31, 1993, in lieu of part of the member's pension. After January 1, 2019, the contributions must remain as part of the total pension benefit.

Death before Retirement

Upon the death of a member prior to retirement, an amount equal to the sum of the member's additional contribution account, the member's annuity and annuity surplus account, the employer additional contribution account and the employer annuity account, plus the commuted value of the defined benefit pension is paid to the member's spouse, beneficiary or estate. The spouse also has the option to receive a monthly lifetime pension based on the total value of the death benefit.

Death after Retirement

With spouse at retirement: 100% of the pension payable to the member is guaranteed to be paid for five years from the retired member's date of retirement. After the guaranteed payments are made, 60% of the pension to which the retired member was entitled shall be paid to the surviving spouse for life. If there is no surviving spouse, 60% of the pension to which the retired member was entitled shall be paid to the dependant or dependants named by the member while they remain a dependant. A dependant means:

- · a child under the age of 18 years; or
- an unmarried child under the age of 21 years who is attending an approved educational institution on a full time basis.

No spouse at retirement: 100% of the pension payable to the member is guaranteed to be paid to the beneficiary for fifteen years from the retired member's date of retirement. No pension is payable beyond that period.

Members can choose alternative forms of survivor benefit (60%, 75%, 100%) or guarantee periods (5, 10, 15 years) provided on an actuarial equivalent basis.

Disability

A member qualifies for a disability pension if they are:

- · permanently and totally disabled; and
- have at least 15 years of eligibility service on the date the disability pension would begin; and
- · are under 60 years of age; and
- · are in receipt of the disability allowance from the Canada Pension Plan; and
- have been prevented, by the disability, from working for at least four consecutive months before the date the pension is to begin.

The member is eligible for a lifetime pension without an early retirement reduction. There is no bridge benefit associated with a disability pension.

A member who is totally and permanently disabled and who has been away from work for a 2-year period may, on application, continue to accrue service without employee or employer contribution. In this event, the salary on which the pension is based will be increased from the date of disability based on the increase in the average Canadian salaries and wages. The waiver will cease on the member's unreduced retirement date.

Annuities Underwritten by the Plan

Life annuities are paid for the life of the annuitant based on:

- · rates of interest offered at the time the annuity commences; and
- the form of the annuity.

Life Annuity

The annuity is payable on a monthly basis in arrears for the life of the annuitant. If the annuitant dies before the end of the guarantee period, the remaining guaranteed payments are paid to the last designated beneficiary. A single member can purchase an annuity guaranteed for 0, 5, 10, or 15 years. A member with a spouse can purchase a single life annuity if the spouse waives the right to a joint annuity.

Joint and Last Survivor Annuity

The annuity is payable on a monthly basis in arrears for the life of the annuitant and the spouse. In the month following the death of the annuitant, monthly benefits are payable to the spouse for the remainder of the spouse's lifetime. The continuing benefits for the spouse are selected at the time of retirement as 100%, 75%, 60% or 50% of the annuitant's payments. The member may purchase a joint annuity with a 0, 5, 10 or 15-year guarantee on the annuitant's payments. The current annuities being paid include continuing benefits for spouses at percentages equal to 50%, 60%, 75% and 100%.

Upon the death of both the annuitant and the spouse and after any applicable guarantee period, payments cease and no further benefits are payable.

Indexed Annuities

Effective February 28, 1997, the Plan began underwriting annuities that included provisions for indexing at 100% of the increases in the Saskatchewan Consumer Price Index (CPI). Increases in the annuity payments for "indexed annuities" are granted on each January 1 following the member's retirement date. The increase for indexing on the first January 1 following a member's date of retirement is provided on a pro-rata basis from the month of retirement. Members have the option of choosing an annuity that includes future indexing or not.

Excess Interest Increases for Non-Indexed Annuities

The Commission may grant ad-hoc increases to non-indexed annuities in accordance with their policy, which was reviewed and approved in 2025. Under this policy, non-indexed annuities may be increased by the excess over 6% of a rate of return determined by Plannera using a smoothing technique, subject to there being sufficient funds to do so. The increase in any year will not be greater than the increase in the Consumer Price Index for the previous year.

Appendix F – Administrator certification

With respect to the actuarial valuation report of Municipal Employees' Pension Plan as at December 31, 2024, we hereby confirm that to the best of our knowledge:

- · the contributions have been paid to the fund in conformity with the previous actuarial report;
- the data regarding Plan members and beneficiaries provided to TELUS Health constitutes a complete and accurate description of the information contained in our files;
- the data regarding Plan assets provided to TELUS Health are complete and accurate;
- copies of the official text of the Plan and all amendments to date were provided to TELUS Health and the summary of Plan provisions contained in this report adequately reflects the Plan provisions for the purposes of this actuarial valuation;
- there are no subsequent events, modifications, nor any extraordinary changes to the membership other than those listed in this actuarial report on the Plan, which would materially affect the results of this actuarial valuation.

On behalf of Plannera Pensions and Benefits
Slink
Signature
Jenn Fink
Name (printed)
Director, Strategy and Business Development
Title
September 19, 2025
Date

Appendix G – Terms of engagement

For the purposes of preparing the actuarial valuation as at December 31, 2024 of Municipal Employees' Pension Plan, the Commission has directed that:

Applicable Objectives of Funding

Except as specified in this Terms of Engagement, the actuary should reflect the funding objectives described in the Funding Policy of the Commission last reviewed in January 2025 in establishing the assumptions, actuarial cost method, and asset valuation method.

Assumptions – Going-concern valuation

The going-concern valuation shall be prepared using best-estimate economic and demographic assumptions and in accordance with accepted actuarial practice, as established by the Canadian Institute of Actuaries. Best-estimate assumptions means that, in the opinion of the actuary, the assumptions are without bias, neither conservative nor non-conservative. The valuation discount rate should be set at a level that reflects the expected long-term return of the total asset portfolio on a market basis and will include a provision for investment management expenses and administration expenses of the Plan.

Asset valuation method – Going-concern valuation

The actuarial value of assets should be determined using a method that smooths market fluctuations not over more than five years and the resulting actuarial value of assets should be within the range of 90% to 110% of the market value of assets.

Actuarial cost method – Going-concern valuation

The projected unit credit method should be used for the going-concern valuation. In addition, a reserve equal to the present value of all future expected accruals of presently disabled members should be included.

Explicit margins – Going-concern valuation

The actuary should include an explicit margin reserve in the going-concern liabilities equal to the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern liabilities and the going-concern surplus. The actuary should also include an explicit margin in the going-concern normal cost equal to the minimum of 20% of the best estimate going-concern normal cost and the contribution excess.

Frequency of Valuations

Actuarial valuations shall be prepared as required under *The Pension Benefits Act, 1992*, or more often as directed by the Commission.

On behalf of the Municipal Employees' Pension Commission

STRUC	
Signature	
Jeremy Phillips	
Name (printed)	
CEO	
Title	
September 19, 2025	
Date	_



About TELUS Health

With more than 50 years of experience in helping improve the financial wellbeing of individuals and the organizational resilience of employers and fiduciaries, we are experts in developing dynamic strategies to help our clients balance risk, cost and opportunity over time.

Our integrated, multi-disciplinary and highly experienced team of actuaries and consultants help thousands of organizations with a multitude of financial wellbeing solutions, from actuarial, governance, administration and investment to total rewards and compensation consulting.

For more information please visit: www.telushealth.com.

